# TOWN OF YUCCA VALLEY PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES June 10, 2014

Chair Humphreville called the regular meeting of the Yucca Valley Planning Commission to order at 6:00p.m.

Commissioners present were Bridenstine, Drozd, Lavender, Whitten and Chair Humphreville.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Chair Humphreville.

Chair Humphreville moved to approve the agenda. Commissioner Whitten seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

# **PUBLIC COMMENTS**

None

### **CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS**

### **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

1. HOME OCCUPATION PERMIT, REQUEST FOR RENEWAL/APPROVAL, HOP 01-11 HOP 02-14, ZORAWICKI EXEMPT FROM CEQA UNDER SECTION 15301, CLASS 1, EXISTING FACILITIES 84.0635 (b) SPECIAL USE PERMITS MAY BE ISSUED FOR LIMITED TIME PERIODS. NEW APPLICATIONS MAY BE REQUIRED FOR SPECIAL USE PERMIT RENEWAL.

The staff report was presented by Deputy Town Manager Stueckle. He provided an explanation of the home occupation and the location of the requested renewal. The request is for the renewal of a Home Occupation Permit for the assembly of firearms that are purchased in kit form, and the buying and selling of firearms to the public from a single family home. The home is located in an area zoned for rural living with a five acre minimum lot size, and the surrounding lots are either single family residences on five or more acres, or vacant land. Clients visit the residence by appointment only. The applicant is requesting to be allowed three client visits a day, which is less than the five visits permitted by the ordinance. The applicant is requesting business hours of 3 to 6PM. The storage area related to the business is 17% of the floor area. The permit was originally approved in March 22, 2011, and the home occupation was issued renewals at the director level in 2012 and 2013. All business registrations and state and federal licensing requirements are current, and there have been no complaints associated with this home occupation. At the time that the staff report was written, no comments on this issue had been submitted, but one comment has been submitted subsequently and distributed to the Planning Commission. There were also additional conditions added to the conditions of approval, including annual proof of an active alarm system. all doors and windows being equipped with glass break alarms, and that the applicant's home address shall not be used in any type of advertising or business promotion.

Staff recommended that the Planning Commission find the project exempt from CEQA, and approve the renewal of the Home Occupation Permit as recommendations A and B. Staff also provided the alternative recommendations that the Planning Commission either approve the continued operation of the Home Occupation Permit until such time as the Town Council acts upon the draft Home Occupation Permit regulations and directs staff to return the project to the Planning Commission following Town Council action on the draft regulations, or that the Planning Commission continue the public hearing based on the need for additional information.

After the presentation of the staff report Chair Humphreville opened the floor to public comments.

### PUBLIC COMMENTS

- Jonathan Zorawicki, the applicant, said that the security and safety of the Morongo basin were his primary concern with regards to his business. He is selective with his customers, and exceeds all safety requirements. His business has all of the same safety features that large businesses are required to have. Chair Humphreville asked if Mr. Zorawicki had any issues with the additional Conditions of Approval. Mr. Zorawicki said that he did not have any problems with the conditions.
- Mike Reynolds, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of approving the Home Occupation Permit. He said that it is a light use in a rural area, and it is kept clean.
- Susan Simmons, Yucca Valley, said that the Zorawicki Home Occupation Permit is probably fine because it is on a five acre rural lot. She also said that gun sales should not be allowed in smaller lot sizes.
- Margo Sturges, Yucca Valley, said that she thought that gun sales on lots of five acres or more should be allowed but not on smaller lots, and she spoke in support of approving the Zorawicki Home Occupation Permit.
- David Cooper, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of approving the Zorawicki Home Occupation Permit. He also said that there is no reason to limit firearm sales to lots five acres or larger, as smaller lots would still be need to meet the same safety requirements.
- Bonnie Brady, Yucca Valley, said that there is a nationwide problem with firearms. She said that she doesn't see a problem with the renewal of the Home Occupation Permit given the safety measures and its location on a rural five acre lot.
- Fritz Koenig, Yucca Valley, said that firearm sales should not be allowed in residential areas.

With no further individuals wishing to speak, Chair Humphreville closed public comments.

### CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

Commissioner Drozd said that he saw no reason to delay the renewal of the permit, and that he was in favor of accepting staff's recommendations A and B.

Commissioner Lavender said that he doesn't think gun sales belong in residential areas. He believes there are too many guns in America. He also said that some provisions might be made for large parcels such five acre lots.

Commissioner Bridenstine said that the issue was not about gun control, and it wasn't the Commission's place to decide which types of guns are safe. She said it was an issue of a business permit. There is nothing in our current ordinance which would prohibit this home occupation, and given that there have been no complaints and the applicant has agreed to additional conditions to improve safety, she said she supported approving the Home Occupation Permit as described in staff's recommendations A and B.

Commissioner Whitten said they need to look at the application based on its own merit, and it had to be weighed against the current ordinance. The applicant has agreed to additional conditions to enhance security. He also asked staff about the renewal period. Staff said that the renewal period is one year, but that the Commission had discretion to modify that period. Commissioner Whitten said that he was in favor of the renewal of the Home Occupation Permit.

Chair Humphreville said that he respects the anti-gun opinion, but he believes the community feels that we are over regulated at it is. Chair Humphreville also said that, given that the business has had no complaints and that Mr. Zorawicki neighbors support his business, he would recommending renewing the permit for a period of two years.

Commissioners Whitten, Bridenstine, and Drozd said that they would support renewing the permit for a period of two years.

### MOTION

Commissioner Whitten moved that the Planning Commission find the project exempt from CEQA pursuant to Section 15301 Class 1, existing facilities, and that the Planning Commission approve the Home Occupation Permit, HOP 02-14 based upon the information contained within the staff report, all evidence presented at the public hearing, and the required findings for a period of two years, expiring on June 10, 2016, unless a request for renewal and related approval are obtained prior to that date. Chair Humphreville seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0 on a roll call vote.

AYES: Commissioners Bridenstine, Drozd, Lavender, Whitten and Chair

Humphreville.

NOES: None ABSTAIN: None ABSENT: None 2. HOME OCCUPATION PERMIT REQUEST FOR RENEWAL/APPROVAL, HOP 11-06 HOP 01-14, FALOSSI EXEMPT FROM CEQA UNDER SECTION 15301, CLASS 1, EXISTING FACILITIES 84.0635 (b) SPECIAL USE PERMITS MAY BE ISSUED FOR LIMITED TIME PERIODS. NEW APPLICATIONS MAY BE REQUIRED FOR SPECIAL USE PERMIT RENEWAL

The staff report was presented by Deputy Town Manager Stueckle. This project is a request for a renewal/approval of a Home Occupation Permit for an artist studio within an accessory structure of an existing single family residence. The home occupation will also include outdoor activity within a 53' X 58' screened area that encompasses the studio building. The property in question and its surrounding lots are zoned rural living, five acre minimum, and are signal family residences or vacant land. Staff said that the Home Occupation Permit was first approved in December of 2005. Renewals were issued in 2009 and 2013, and the business registration was kept current. There had been no complaints associated with this property prior to the renewal in November 2013. The Town received its first complaint on this property was received on December 16, 2013.

Staff then provided a brief overview of places in the development code where the language was seeming contradictory, for the Planning Commission to consider. Staff also provided some modified Conditions of Approval for this Home Occupation Permit, which were drafted after the staff report was written. Those changes included:

- modifying COA 1 to include the language "to include outdoor activity within a 53' x 58' screened area that also encompasses the workshop building;"
- modifying COA 10 to include the language "except for architectural or similar stone;"
- modifying COA 16 to change the number of customers allowed from five per day to two per week;
- modifying COA 17 to read "All employees of the home occupation, except one (1), shall be members of the resident family and shall reside on the premises provided all the required findings can be made, in all RS land use districts. All employees of the home occupation, except two (2), shall be members of the resident family and shall reside on the premises provided all the required findings can be made in all RL land use districts. The applicant must demonstrate that the lot can accommodate the parking of all personal and employee vehicles on site;"
- modifying COA 18 to read "Up to thirty-five percent (35%) or five hundred (500) square feet, whichever is greater, of the total floor area of the dwelling unit and the related accessory structures may be used for storage of material and supplies related to the use;"
- modifying COA 20 to change the hours of operation to 8AM to 5PM;
- modifying COA 21 to include "The use of a rental crane or forklift is permitted a maximum of six times per year;"
- and adding COA 22, which will read "The applicant shall be permitted to participate in public art tours as they occur in the Morongo Basin."

Staff recommended that the Planning Commission find the project exempt from CEQA, and approve the renewal of the Home Occupation Permit for the period of one year as recommendations A and B. Staff also provided the alternative recommendations that the Planning

Commission either approve continued operation of the Home Occupation Permit until such time as the Town Council acts upon the draft Home Occupation Permit regulations, and directs staff to return the project to the Planning Commission following Town Council action on the draft regulations, or that the Planning Commission continue the public hearing based on the need for additional information.

Chair Humphreville opened the floor to public comments.

### PUBLIC COMMENTS

- David Fallosi, the applicant, said that he was there to ask for an update and clarification of his Home Occupation Permit. He said he has had his art studio on their rural two and a half acres lot in Yucca Valley since 1989, and art studios were exempt from permit at that time. The neighborhood has been important to him, and he has been active in helping to maintain neighborhood signs and roads. He also clarified that he does not sell art supplies, and does not have a gift shop, museum or welding shop. He said he participates in a limited number of events a year, exhibiting and delivering his artwork to collectors after these events. He said he completes 95% of his sculptures inside his workshop, but uses the enclosed fence area for assembly, storage and occasional carving. He doesn't use trucking companies to ship his artwork from his home, have scheduled deliveries, or violate the noise ordinance. He uses a rental crane or forklift to move finished large sculptures or stones one or twice a year. Any welding associated with the sculptures is preformed off site. He is requesting reasonable conditions of approval, and is the only artist in town with a Home Occupation Permit.
- Dennis Pask, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He is a neighbor of Mr. Fallosi and said he was speaking on the behalf of other in his neighborhood. He said that Mr. Fallosi is an excellent neighbor and causes no trouble with his business.
- Edward Tucker, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He said that he has been a neighbor of the Fallosi family for over 20 years, and in that time there has never been a problem with excessive noise or traffic. He said that the property was well maintained and that the business was well camouflaged.
- Chris Bolin, Twentynine Palms, spoke in opposition of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He believes that there is favoritism and that acid runoff has killed nearby vegetation.
- Adam Fallosi, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He said that the practice of artistry has not had a negative impact on the neighborhood.

- Janice Pask, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. They are neighbors of the Fallosi's, and said that they have had no problems with dirt from vehicles.
- Ernie Saenz, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He has been Fallosi's neighbor for two years and hasn't had any problems.
- Teresa Judd, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. She objected to statements at a prior meeting that said that Fallosi should have a commercial space.
- David Cooper, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He suggested that Fallosi should be grandfathered in given that he started his home studio ten years before the town incorporated.
- John Barriage, San Diego, submitted a written report to the Commission. He said that he believes that there is no specific allowance in the ordinance for outdoor activity or use of an accessory structure in a home occupation. He also believes that the use is an industrial use and not a commercial use, so it should not be allowed.
- Fritz Koenig, Yucca Valley, objected to the procedures of the meeting. He objected to the fact that information was suppressed from release by a court order and not included in the packet and that information was redacted. He also felt that staff had impeded his ability to record the meeting.
- Robert Dunn, Yucca Valley, spoke in support of the approval of the Home Occupation Permit. He agreed with Mr. Cooper that it should be grandfathered in.

With no further individuals wishing to speak, Chair Humphreville closed public comments.

### **CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS**

Deputy Town Manager Stueckle clarified that, based upon staff's conversations with the applicant, approximately 95% of the business activity taking place occurred indoors and 5% occurred in an enclosed outdoor area. Since 1989 there have been seven sculptures of a large enough size that they had to be worked on outdoors. Ordinance 178 is clear that accessory structures are included in the calculation of space allowed for storage as the regulations are written today. Staff has previously identified in discussions of the HOP regulations that the ordinances is not completely clear on the intent of outdoor activities. There is language in the ordinance that implies that outdoor activities will be ongoing. Staff did not feel that grandfathering existed in this particular case. He also stated that staff had not impeded the public's ability to record the meeting, and had provided an area for video equipment. He also stated that Mr. Koenig had received information from the Town Attorney regarding the court order, and that the action taken in redacting

information was directed by the Town Attorney's office and based upon court records. He also stated that this is a land use issue and not related to civil matters.

Chair Humphreville asked the applicant, Mr. Fallosi, if he had any objections to the additional conditions provided by staff. Mr. Fallosi said that he had no objections.

Commissioner Bridenstine asked about rumors that Mr. Fallosi intended to enlarge his business and add a gift shop. Mr. Fallosi said that they were false. His business is limited to the amount of art he can generate. He said he had no intent to expand his business or open a gift shop.

Commissioner Whitten asked what his average sales per year were. Mr. Fallosi said that it varies and can be just a few or up to 30. On average he has between 12 to 30 sales per year.

Commissioner Lavender said that they should change the ordinance to make it easier for Mr. Fallosi to do business. He said that what they were doing what creating a double standard, one for artists and one for everyone else. He believes it creates a precedence if we make an exception for artists. Mr. Fallosi said he was currently the only artist with a Home Occupation Permit, and if the Town wants more artist to have Home Occupation Permits, they should streamline the process to make it easier for artists to operate in Yucca Valley. The Planning Commission should not try and regulate the type of art created and instead should just look at the land use and what is decent and reasonable.

Commissioner Lavender said that because Mr. Fallosi is successful and prominent in the community he should have a commercial space. Mr. Fallosi said he could say the same of Mr. Lavender, who runs a successful business from his home.

Commissioner Whitten asked if Mr. Fallosi has participated in the Morongo Valley art tour. Mr. Fallosi replied that he hasn't participated in the past, but he was asking to be allowed to participate in the future. Mr. Fallosi said that he believes the current regulations would keep an artist with a Home Occupation Permit from being able to participate in the art tours.

Mr. Fallosi additionally stated that he had just purchased the property directly to the south of his, so it would not be effected by the land use. He also said that, because of the nature of the area and the need to maintain the roads, people frequently brought in equipment to do work. He submitted a photo of equipment on a nearby property to the Planning Commission.

Chair Humphreville opened the floor for the Commissioners to ask the staff questions. Chair Humphreville asked for clarification on the purpose of having both the Conditions of Approval item 3 and 11, as they seemed repetitive. Staff provided clarification.

Commissioner Bridenstine asked if it was staff's opinion that the outdoor activity that is currently taking place is implied by the current ordinance. Staff said that it was, and that was why staff has asked the commission to consider that issue with regards to Home Occupation Permits.

Chair Humphreville called a recess at 7:41.

### RECESS

Chair Humphreville reconvened the meeting at 7:47

Commissioner Drozd stated that this is a complicated issue, but the Commission is just looking at the Home Occupation Permit. He said that it is not an unreasonable request for a Home Occupation Permit, and that he supports it, but there are some issues that need to be discussed.

Commissioner Bridenstine said that it was ironic that rock storage is an issue and Boulder Ridge. She said that we need to take into account the current ordinance. Commissioner Bridenstine said that Commissioner Lavender had stated that the Commission was making special rules for this home occupation, but she doesn't see it. The applicant is requesting fewer visitors and shorter hours than what is currently allowed by the ordinance. She doesn't see any reason to deny this request.

Chair Humphreville said that this type of business was the intent of the ordinance, and individuals who are opposed to a business can always find some kind of language to argue against. Chair Humphreville asked staff the approximate cost of the time and resources staff has spent on this project. Staff replied that approximately \$3,500 to \$3,700 in person hours had gone into this project. Chair Humphreville said that he didn't want to see Home Occupation Permits that do not have legitimate issues creating those kinds of costs for the town. For that reason, he suggested renewing the Home Occupation Permit for three years. He said that he has received dozens of calls in support of this home occupation.

Commissioner Whitten said that he likes this Home Occupation Permit, and it provides culture to our community. He also noted that if this activity was done as a hobby it would be allowed under the current ordinances. He said that he doesn't think that the permit should be approved for a renewal of three years, but would support a renewal for a period of two years.

Commissioner Lavender said he wanted to respond to some comments that had been made about thirty truckloads of rocks being dumped on the road way on a neighboring property. He clarified that only three loads of rocks had be dumped where they encroached on the road intersection, and the rest had been placed further in on the property. He said he would like more time to consider this issue.

Commissioner Drozd said that he would like to clarify that when he said he would approve the permit for one year it was because, while he is all for changing the Town ordinance for Home Occupation Permits to a period of three years, he doesn't want to jump the gun before the ordinance changes.

Commissioner Bridenstine said that she thinks that the Planning Commission set the precedent for a renewal for two years during this meeting.

Chair Humphreville said that he would be fine with a renewal for two years.

### **MOTION**

Chair Humphreville moved that the Planning Commission find the project exempt from CEQA pursuant to Section 15301 Class 1, existing facilities, and that the Planning Commission approve Home Occupation Permit, HOP 01-14 based upon the information contained within the staff report, all evidence presented at the public hearing and the required findings for a period of two

years, expiring on June 10, 2015, unless a request for renewal and related approval are obtained prior to that date. Motion was seconded by Commissioner Bridenstine. Motion carried 4-1 on a roll call vote.

AYES: Commissioners Bridenstine, Drozd, Whitten and Chair Humphreville.

NOES: Commissioner Lavender

ABSTAIN: None ABSENT: None

# 3. DEVELOPMENT CODE AMENDMENT, DCA 02-14 HOME OCCUPATION REGULATIONS

Deputy Town Manager Stueckle provided the staff report. He provided a brief summary of the history of this item, noting that there had been a prior public hearing on this issue on May 13, 2014 and a public workshop was held on May 27, 2014. It was staff's understanding that there was Planning Commission consensus that the ordinance should be tiered based upon lot size. Staff asked for direction from the Commission.

Chair Humphreville opened the floor to public comments.

### **PUBLIC COMMENTS**

- David Cooper, Yucca Valley, said that from a general standpoint he would like to see the Commission relax the standards and extend the time frame for renewal. If all applicants have to go through the process they saw that night, people are either not going to comply or they will choose not move here.
- Margo Sturges, Yucca Valley, said that she believes that Home Occupation Permits should be limited to the home owner. She also said she believed that the requirement that a renter get approval from the landlord had been removed, and that the proposed ordinance would allow large truck signs. She believes that the appeal fee is too high and that multiple houses in the same area should not be allowed to operate the same type of business.
- Fritz Koenig, Yucca Valley, said that he would like agenda items 1 and 2 to be incorporated into the record for agenda item 3. He said that the Town does not inspect Home Occupation Permits each year, and that action is only taken when someone makes a complaint. He also objected to the language allowing the Planning Commission to grant Conditional Use Permits to activities which do not comply with the Home Occupation Permit regulations.

Seeing there were no more individuals wishing to speak, Chair Humphreville closed public comments.

### CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chair Humphreville introduced a discussion of firearm sales as a home occupation.

Commissioner Whitten said that a distinction should be made between home occupations and home based businesses. Commissioners Drozd, Bridenstine, Whitten and Chair Humphreville all said that gun sales should be allowed is some residential zones. There was Commission consensus that firearm sales should be prohibited in multifamily zones. Commissioner Whitten said that he felt that firearm sales should be allowed in RL5 zoning, and didn't think ammunition should be sold on site. Chair Humphreville said that he didn't think firearm sales should be limited to five acre lots, and that if the business was legal and meets the criteria, it should be allowed on half acre lots. He also said that he didn't object to ammo sales as long as it was done as drop shipments and not stored on the property, but he would be ok with restricting it. Commissioner Whitten said he thought firearm sales need the buffer provided by RL lot sizes.

Commissioners Drozd, Bridenstine, and Humphreville said that a half acre or greater lot size might be an appropriate lot size for gun sales. Commissioner Bridenstine clarified that she did not approve of allowing firearm sales, or any traffic generating business, in any of the RS zones, and that they should only be allowed in RL or above. Commissioner Lavender asked about the lot sizes in tracks. Commissioner Whitten said that he thought that firearm sales should be prohibited in RS and RN, but allowed in RL zones. He also said that he liked the additional safety features required in the Zorawicki Conditions of Approval. Chair Humphreville said that the Commission should not try to make standards based on gun size. Staff said they would take the Commission's direction to structure new recommended standards.

Chair Humphreville asked the Commissioners for comments on the purpose section of the draft regulations. Commissioner Whitten said he doesn't want to see any Home Occupations strictly prohibited. He also suggested that staff included language in the draft ordinance adding a sunset clause.

There was a discussion about how to address restrictions in multifamily zones. Commissioner Whitten said he would like to see definitions first and a tiered system. Staff asked if the Commission felt that exempt home occupations which are exempt from permitting should be allowed in multifamily zones. Commissioner Whitten said that he was ok with allowing the occupations listed as exempt allowed in multifamily zones, but would like to see a tiered table. Commissioner Drozd suggested having a set of standards rather than a list of exempt home occupations.

Commissioner Whitten said that he thought that the landlord should have to give approval for a renter's home occupation. Staff said that there was no intent to remove that requirement, and while staff may have missed including that language, getting landlord approval is a requirement of law. Staff said they would include that language.

Chair Humphreville asked for clarification from staff that a business which was listed as prohibited, could be allowed through a Conditional Use Permit. He thinks including a list of prohibited occupations helps clarify what is generally allowed.

Commissioner Bridenstine also suggested getting rid of the list of exempt occupations. There was commission consensus that they would like to see a tiered table.

Staff said that they will take the Commission's direction and work on a new draft of the regulations.

Commissioner Drozd suggested the Commission consider something to address allowing artist to participate in the art tours.

Commissioner Bridenstine said that she likes the tiered idea, and that she would prefer not to add more restrictions, and instead see it taken on a more case by case basis for Conditions of Approval.

Chair Humphreville asked if there were any comments on section G, Review. Commissioner Whitten asked staff if a single Commissioner could appeal a decision made at the Director level. Staff said that is not addressed in the code.

Chair Humphreville introduced a discussion of permit renewal. There was Commission consensus on a renewal period of three years. Commissioner Whitten said that he would like to see an option for extensions. Commissioner Bridenstine disagreed, and pointed out that the staff costs for approving an extension would be comparable to approving a renewal. There was Commission consensus that renewals would happen on the Director level provided that there are no complaints. Commissioner Whitten suggested removing the fee for renewal on permits with no complaints.

The Commissioners had no comments on the sections addressing revocation, or appeals.

Chair Humphreville asked the Commissioners for any general comments they had on Home Occupation Permits.

Commissioner Whitten asked if violation of property maintenance standards was included as a reason for revocation of a Home Occupation Permit. Staff said that being in violation of any code would be a reason for revocation.

### **CONSENT AGENDA**

Chair Humphreville opened the floor to public comments.

### PUBLIC COMMENT

 Margo Sturges, Yucca Valley, requested that the minutes submitted to the commission be amended. She felt that the reason for the recess during the May 13, 2014 meeting should be included in the minutes.

# CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENT

### MOTION

Chair Humphreville moved that the Planning Commission approve the submitted minutes of the meetings held on May 13, 2014 and May 27, 2014. Commissioner Bridenstine seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

# COMMISSIONER REPORTS AND REQUEST:

Commissioner Drozd said that it was great seeing everyone at the meeting, but it is difficult to see a divided community. It is important that everyone is heard. He also thanked staff.

Commissioner Lavender apologized for his lack of preparation due to his recent health issues.

Commissioner Whitten thanked the citizens, and he said he appreciates the public coming out. He said that he appreciates what Margo does in the community. He said he would like a public announcement regarding the changed law regarding bicycles. He thanked staff, and said he is looking forward to progressing on the development code.

Commissioner Bridenstine thanked staff for their work, and thanked the public for coming out. She said we are not always going to agree, and that's ok. It take diversity to create a great community. She hopes not to see any more personal vendettas play out in front of the Commission, as it is a misuse of staff and Commission time.

Chair Humphreville thanked staff for their efforts. He said he hopes to complete the Home Occupation Permit regulations.

### ANNOUNCEMENTS:

The next regular meeting of the Planning Commission is scheduled for June 24, 2014 and 6:00pm.

# **ADJOURNMENT**

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:04pm.

Respectfully submitted,

MisenBruch

Allison Brucker

Secretary

Approved by the Planning Commission on June 24, 2014.